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Note by the Executive Secretary

I. INTRODUCTION

1. At its fourth meeting, the Conference of the Parties to the Convention
on Biological Diversity adopted decision IV/7 on Forest Biological Diversity
and a work programme as contained in the Annex of the decision. In paragraph
10 of the decision, the Conference of the Parties: "Requests the Executive
Secretary to compile a synthesized report on the information on forest
biological diversity made available to the Conference of the Parties,
particularly national reports". It should be noted that the Conference of the
Parties will discuss forest ecosystems as an item for in-depth consideration
at its sixth meeting.

                                                      
* UNEP/CBD/COP/5/1.

2. The Executive Secretary has prepared this note to present a preliminary
overview of information on status and trends of forest biological diversity
based on examples taken from a cross-section of national reports. However, as
the first national reports were made available by 1998, before decision IV/7
was adopted, Parties have not necessarily given enough attention to providing
such information. For the same reason, the data recorded in the note is liable
to be somewhat outdated. It is why, in particular, the note does not address
options for the conservation and sustainable use of forest biological
diversity because Parties may have initiated new measures to address forest
biological diversity since the reports have been produced and on the basis of
the adopted work programme for forest biological diversity.
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3. The form and content of the note quotes as much as possible the
information provided in the selected national reports and therefore reflects
to some extent the variety of national report formats and the many differences
of information made available by the different Parties. Some national reports
are very well documented with respect to the status and trends of forest
biological diversity when others provide very limited data.

4. The elements considered in this compilation are (i) status of forest
biological diversity – extent of forest cover, types and status of forest
ecosystems and status of species biological diversity; (ii) trends – rate of
deforestation, afforestion and protection of forests; main causes of
deforestation and forest degradation; foreseen future.
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II. STATUS AND TRENDS OF FOREST BIOLOGICAL DIVERSITY FROM
NATIONAL REPORTS

Algeria

5. Forest ecosystems in Algeria consist of evergreen oaks forest, steps,
kermes oaks (Quercus coccifera) and rosemary forests, tree juniper formation
(Juniperus thurifera et Juniperus oxycedrus), maritime pines formation, Atlas
cedars formation and Numidia firs formation (Abies numidica). Only small
remnants of these communities can be found.

6. The national report states that while almost all forest ecosystems has
been human modified for a long time, the natural forest remnants are still
under threat including: Numidie firs, black pines and Tassili cypress
formations (the last formation being among the most endangered forest type in
the world and listed in the UCN Red Book). Knowledge on their status is still
fragmentary and as degradation factors are increasing, the report notes that
the status of forest ecosystems in Algeria could be worsening. With regard to
forest species, several have become rare such Tassili cypress, a specific
juniper, the Numidie fir, and the black fir which are only found in the
Djurdjura National Park.

7. Among the several causes of deforestation, fires are well documented in
the national report and presented as an important and ongoing threat to
forests as well as overpopulation pressure, pastoralism, illegal logging
(including within protected areas) and grazing in forests. It is also reported
that the development of tourism combined with road building has increased
significantly the frequency of fires, including in protected areas (for
example, in the El Kala and in Djurdura National Parks).

Armenia

8. In Armenia, forests cover less that 10% of the total land surface and
are concentrated in the northeast of the country. Forests are predominantly
broad-leaved formation (97%), dominated by oak (a third of forest cover),
beech – mainly Oriental beech (Fagus orientalis) - and hornbeam. Other species
occasionally found in forests include juniper, pine and yew. A range of
animals is associated with these forests, including in particular brown bears
and wild boars.

9. Pressure on forests has intensified over recent years with unprecedented
population growth and urbanization and, since recently the rate of habitat
"modernization" parallels those in Western countries. Even the important
mountain areas of Armenia are suffering increased anthropogenic pressures. A
number of regions in Armenia are now totally deforested, while others show
very restricted tree cover (less than 1% in some areas). A range of factors
have increased pressures on forest resources, including a series of conflicts
in the region which resulted in mass migrations of rural populations, and
increased pressure on forest land for grazing and agriculture. In addition,
timber extraction, industrial use, and fuel requirements during the energy
crisis, as well as a combination of poor forest management and illegal
felling, have all contributed to adversely affect forest ecosystems.
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Australia

10. Australian tree cover is dominated by two genera, Eucalyptus and Acacia,
with a total of over 1800 species. Those two genera between them dominate the
top stratum of over three-quarters of forest vegetation in Australia, from the
Alps to coastal heaths and from deserts to wet forests, and include a
remarkable diversity.

11. Despite several measures taken for implementing recovery plans under the
Commonwealth Endangered Species Act (, for instance, the Woylie is now no
longer listed as a threatened or vulnerable species), it is recognized that
the continuing decline in the state of Australia’s biodiversity requires more
comprehensive action. Therefore, through the National Forest Policy Statement,
the Commonwealth Government and State and Territory Governments are working
to, inter alia, (i) establish a comprehensive, adequate and representative
forest public reserve system as part of maintaining an extensive permanent
native forest estate managed in an ecologically sustainable manner; (ii)
ensure that private native forests are maintained and managed in an
ecologically sustainable manner; (iii) develop an innovative, internationally
competitive and ecologically sustainable timber products industry and build
certainty for those communities dependent on forests.

12. The following criteria, applied flexibly to ensure acceptable economic
and social impacts, will be used as a basis to establish the forest reserve
system (i) as a general criterion, reserve 15% of pre-1750 distribution of
each forest ecosystem; (ii) reserve at least 60% of existing forest ecosystems
that are recognized as vulnerable; (iii) reserve all remaining occurrences of
rare and endangered forest ecosystems; (iv) reserve 60% of existing forest
ecosystems that are identified as old-growth; and (v) reserve 90% (or more if
practicable) of high quality wilderness that meets minimum area requirements.

Austria

13. Forests cover approximatively 46% of Austria's total land area. They
have been managed for centuries in relatively small plots, mostly by private
owner and, compared with areas subject to other forms of land use, have
remained relatively near natural ecosystems. According to an official study,
Austria's forests can largely be classified as natural, near-natural, or only
moderately altered despite centuries of use. Only 7% of Austrian forests are
classified as "artificial".

14. The national report underlines that change in Austrian forests due to
that their commercial exploitation has led to an artificial spread of
economically valuable and interesting tree species (i.e., spruce, pine). The
result has been a change in the composition of tree species in Austrian
forests as well as a reduction in the amount of natural forest communities.
The loss of a sufficiently large network of naturally decomposing forest
stands due to modern forestry has also severely impacted organisms relying on
dead and dying wood. The planting of spruce monocultures, even in areas
outside their natural range, along with other silvicultural measures has
reduced biodiversity in certain regions. Recently, the results of the Austrian
Forest Survey have shown that this trend is being reversed by an expansion in
multi-species stands.
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15. Damage from hoofed game constitutes a serious problem for forest as
dense game populations in many of Austria's forests hamper the natural
regeneration of ecologically valuable tree species (fir, hardwood species) and
impoverish natural forest ecosystems. Also, the introduction of acidifying
substances and other pollutants (i.e., ozone, heavy metals, organic compounds)
through anthropogenic air pollution damages the vegetation directly and, by
impairing the soil over the long term, also impacts and degrades the forest
vegetation indirectly. Near-natural forest management is increasingly being
practiced in the forestry sector. The development of uneven-aged, species-rich
and site-related stands with largely natural regeneration leads to
ecologically stable forests.

Belarus

16. Geographic situation and climatic conditions of Belarus explains the
predominance on its territory under forest along with aqueous bog-related
ecosystems. In the middle of the 18th century, the area of forests was 2 times
larger than today and constituted more than 74% of the entire territory.
Forests remain the dominant type of vegetation cover in Belarus. The more
common tree species are pine, fir, oak, common and white birch, aspen, black
and speckled alder. The forest vegetation is constituted of four types:
coniferous forests including pine woods, broad-leaved forests, derived small-
leaved forests and small-leaved woods on bogs. In general, pine woods are
dominating (55 % of the total wood area) while birch woods (12.1%) fir woods
(10.7%) black alder (7.9%) and others are less common.

17. The uses of forest covers is as follows: 58.1% are woods in special
economic usage, 13 % are road protecting woods, 11.6 % are green zones, 8.2 %
are water-reservoir protecting woods, 5.2 % are reserve woods, 2.7% are wood
park zones and 1.2% are resort woods.

18. The national report states that forest vegetation, flora and fauna
undergo important changes in connection with intensification of forestry
management. Over 18 % of the area covered with wood vegetation is under wood
crops with an incomplete basic and simplified floristic structure. It should
be pointed out that the inclusion of wood crops in the composition of wood
plantations is constantly growing. Disturbances of the natural conditions for
re-establishment of woods will bring about the reduction of communities in
which broad-leaved trees (oak, hornbeam, etc.) and fir trees are dominant. At
the same time, there is an increase of areas covered with pine woods which
does not facilitate maintenance of the floristic features of the low layers of
phytocenoses. The age structure of woods is dominated by young trees (about
half the area covered with woods) whereas aged standing trees have been
preserved only on approximately 5 % of the forested territory.

19. A significant factor of change in the natural composition of biological
diversity is the use of woods for pasture and hay making which disturbs the
process of renewal of many species of plants. A similar impact is exerted on
the wood associations when hoofed animals become abundant.

20. Nationally, the most endangered species of fauna live in lowland and
boggy places and aged forests. Regionally, the majority of species that are
under threat of extinction in Europe and that have significant populations in
Belarus are river floodplains with abundant water flow and flooded woods.

21. Belarus holds a network of specially protected natural territories that
includes forest areas. However, the national report states that forest reserve
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system does not possess a planning system that is sufficiently comprehensive
from the ecological point of view. Such a system should have legal foundations
and should unite individual protected territorial entities into a single
entity that would provide the necessary conditions for migratory species.

22. By January 1995, the territory included 79 specially protected natural
territories with a total area of 794,157 hectares (about 3.8% of the country’s
territory) including: 2 reserves with an area of 145,270 hectares and 76
partial reserves with a total area of 561,524 hectares of which a majority is
forest land. The ecological structure of the existing network of partial
reserves is far from being homogeneous. The largest ecosystem type represented
in the protected area system are dry-valley forests. The greatest number of
partial reserves are comprised of forest and bog complexes: 27 reserves with a
total area of 92.6 thousand hectares or 15.7 % of the total area of the
Belarusian reserves. Forestry and lake complexes are represented by 6 partial
reserves with a total area of 25.8 thousand hectares or 4.4 % of the total
area of Belarusian reserves.

Belize

23. Approximately 70% of Belize's territory (about 23,000 km2) is still
under closed cover forest and most mangrove forests remain in relatively
pristine conditions. The national report states that Belize is estimated to
have roughly 4,000 species of native flowering plants (Angiosperms) of which
2,500 are dicots (Dwyer and Spellman 1981) and 1,500 are monocots. The latter
include approximately 317 species of bromeliads/orchids. Approximately 740
tree species are native to Belize, representing 331 genera in 87 plant
families.

24. The national report states that there is limited data available on plant
species which are endemic to Belize and even less information on the threats
to plant diversity. This is an area in which important research is presently
being conducted by the Conservation Department of the Ministry of Natural
Resources to carry out a general assessment of the natural vegetation types
(the national report does not specify if this is exclusive of forest
ecosystems).

25. Both population growth and population concentration in rural areas are
having detrimental consequences on tropical forest. A deforestation study in
Belize showed that there were 78,076 ha cleared during the period 1989 to 1994
and that some 6,682 ha or 9% of this total was cleared inside protected areas.

Botswana

26. The national report states that vegetation types (including forests) are
closely correlated with climate. Away from the bush swampland of the Okavango
Delta, the vegetation is characterized by having to withstand long dry
periods each season and also has to cope with drought. There are belts of
indigenous forest and dense bush in the Chobe District in the north, due to
higher rainfall in the area.



UNEP/CBD/COP/5/INF/18
Page 7 

/...

27. The pressure on forests and woodlands in Botswana is related to the
fact, among others, that they provide food security at the household and
national levels as about 53% of the total energy consumption is generated from
wood; they are also important in sustaining rural subsistence needs by
providing construction material and generating income through handicraft
production, honey, fodder for livestock and wildlife as well as increasing
agricultural productivity and conservation of the environment by preventing
soil erosion and, conserving biological diversity. As fuelwood is the main
source of household energy for over 74% of the rural population for cooking,
water, heating and lighting, the overutilisation of the resources has resulted
in land degradation and deforestation. The increase in recent years in
intensity and frequency of wild fires, mainly human-induced, has become an
additional serious threat to forest biological diversity. In addition, the
increase of elephant populations within the forest reserves have increased
during the past decades and is impacting on woodlands.

28. Past efforts to conserve forestry resources included the gazettement of
1% of the country. Some indigenous trees have been protected which include
certain timber species such as Pterocarpus angolensis, Baikiaea plurijuga and
Guibourtia coleosperma.

29. In order to address the management and conservation of forest resources,
the Government, NGOs and other stakeholders are in the process of drawing up a
comprehensive National Forestry Action Programme. Forest and natural woodland
inventories will be carried out to facilitate the implementation of natural
woodland management programmes.

Brazil

30. The following types of forest ecosystems are found in Brazil: (i)
tropical rain forest; (ii) the Atlantic forest; (iii) the Cerrado; (iv)
Caatinga (partly constituted of forest ecosystems); (v) the restingas (coastal
forests and scrub on sandy soils); (vi) mangroves and; (vii) the Araucaria
forests. The tropical rain forest is mainly found in the Amazon, the world’s
largest remaining rain forest; approximately 40% of the world’s tropical
forest.

31. No precise estimate can be given for the number of plant species in
Brazil, but some inventories provide an idea such as, for example, in the
Atlantic Forest where a researcher team registered 454 tree species in a
single hectare in the Serra do Conduru State Park in southern Bahia. Estimates
range from 40,000 to 70,000 plant species in the country. The best accepted
estimates indicate between 55,000 and 60,000, or 22% to 24% of the world’s
angiosperm species. By way of comparison, the estimate for North America is
17,000 species that for Europe 12,500, and 40,000 to 45,000 species are
believed to be found in Africa. Taking into account an estimated total of
250,000 higher plant species in the world, Brazil contains the greater
biodiversity of higher plants and endemism, with an estimate of 50,000 to
56,000 species of which 15,500 to 18,500 are endemic (6.6 to 7.4 % of endemism
of higher plants in the world). Brazil's forests contain about 3,100 species
of bryophytes (mosses) representing approximatively 20 to 25 per cent of
bryophytes known species. This group is particularly well represented in the
Atlantic forest and Amazon rain forests.

32. Of the original forest of the Brazilian Amazon (4,027.341 square
kilometers) the remaining area in 1996 is 3,525.877 square kilometers. From
1978 to 1996, the deforested area in the Amazon region is estimated to have
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increased from 78 to 501 thousand km²: 12.5% of the original forest area.
Between 1978 and 1988 deforestation rate was high as 0.54% of the total area,
or 21,130 km² a year and peaking at 0.81% in 1994/1995. In 1995/1996 the
deforestation rate dropped to 0.51% of total area. After 1998 when the
Government introduced measures, including the suspension of tax incentives
along with an economic recession, the rate of deforestation has been reduced.

39. The Atlantic forest (Matta Altantica) of Brazil and its associated
ecosystems covered originally some 1,130,000 km² spanning 17 Brazilian states.
Human occupation of the region has resulted in a drastic reduction of the
native vegetation in this biome, which is today only sparsely distributed
along the Brazilian coast, in the interior of the south and south-east region,
and with some important isolated areas in Goiás, Mato Grosso do Sul and in the
interior of the north-east.

48. The prime cause of deforestation in the Amazon region is immigration,
with the resulting conversion of forest into temporary pasture or land for
agriculture. Illegal exploitation of timber could also be among the causes of
change in forest extent and condition. The greatest expansion in agricultural
land has been concentrated in the states of Mato Grosso, Pará, Rondônia and
Tocantins. Land holdings (less than 50 ha) with little access to technology or
other resources account for 41% of the deforestation in the region. This
deforestation is concentrated in the closed and open ombrophilous forests and
their contact zones. The situation in the Cerrado and Caatinga regions is of
even more concern as 40% of the original vegetation in the Cerrado has been
destroyed by human activities. In Caatinga, the remaining area of dry forest
in the states of the North-East was reduced from 1,009,915 km² in 1984 to
727,695 km² in 1990, representing a loss of 47% of the original area, the land
having been cleared and put to other uses.

38. Protected areas are gazetted for their natural characteristics, and are
legally designated by the Government as conservation/protected areas with
defined boundaries and a special administrative regime designed to insure
their protection. At present, the Brazilian Institute for the Environment and
Renewable Natural Resources (IBAMA) is responsible for the administration and
management of 184 protected areas.

Bhutan

39. Bhutan has increased the area under forest cover from 64 % in the early
sixties to 72.5 % currently. 26.23 % of the total land area representing all
"climatic and biodiversity zones" is under protected area management. In 1995,
it was officially mandated that the country must maintain not less than 60% of
the country under forest cover for all time to assure that long term
sustainability takes precedence over short-term economic gains.

40. Forest biodiversity is recognized to provide two particularly critical
ecological services for Bhutan, erosion protection and maintenance of water
discharge patterns. Bhutan’s steep slopes would be particularly subject to
landslides and erosion without the forests, with consequent severe impacts on
settlements, agriculture, and hydropower. Forest cover also smooths out water
flow to and in the rivers, reducing peak wet season flows and providing
continuing flow during dry seasons. Loss of watershed vegetation creates a
"tin roof’ effect, with sudden run off in the wet periods and minimal flow in
the dry, causing damaging floods, interrupted water supplies, and
significantly impacting the operation and economics of hydropower
developments.
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Cameroon

41. Forests occupy about 48% of the total land areas of Cameroon. The forest
ecosystems include the tropical humid dense forest ecosystems and the tropical
wooded savannah escosystems.

42. Within the Cameroon tropical forest zone, the slash and burn method of
agriculture and forestry activities are the principal causes of loss of
biodiversity. Inventories have been made on about 14 million hectares of high
forest and a potential of 4.165 billion cubic meters of timber is considered
available which means another potential pressure on forests. This volume can
be multiplied by four if all uses (fuelwood, pulp requirements, etc.) are
considered.

Canada

43. Canada holds major portions of the world’s tundra and temperate forest
ecosystems. Almost half of Canada is forested land (416 million ha) which
would represent about 10% of the world’s total. This forest cover in essential
to the survival of many species. A survey undertaken by the Canadian Wildlife
Service and the Ontario Ministry of Natural Resources in 1989 demonstrated
that, for instance, in the province of Ontario distinct patterns of
distribution and abundance for more than 70 of forest bird species is related
to 38 mature forest types.

44. Approximately 119 million ha of forest are currently managed for timber
production. A further 156 million ha, found mostly in northern Canada and
comprised of muskeg, small trees and shrubs, are "open" forests that will
likely be left in their natural state. An estimated 12% of forested land has
been protected from harvesting by policy or legislation.

45. Most of Canada's trees, flowering plants, mammals, birds, fish, reptiles
and amphibians have been discovered, named and classified. However there are
large gaps in the knowledge of organisms that are more difficult to observe
and classify, such as viruses, bacteria, fungi, protists and insects.
Scientists estimate that only 50 percent of Canada's species have been
discovered, named and classified. Biological inventories are used to develop
macro-scale policies and plans, regional land-use plans, forest management
plans and frameworks for selecting protected areas.

46. The national report mentions acid rain as an important factor of forest
degradation. However, New Brunswick, for example, after a second scrubber
system comes fully online, provincial sulphur dioxide emissions will drop to
125,000 tonnes - 50,000 tonnes lower than the current commitment under the
Eastern Canada Sulphur Dioxide Emission Reduction Agreement and a 43%
reduction since 1980. Still, studies indicate that even with the full
implementation of the United States Clean Air Act Amendment and emission
reductions in Canada, there will still be excessive acid deposited in Canada
southern ecosystems. Smog and acid aerosol levels may continue to stress the
environment well into the new century.

China

47. China's forests are comprised of coniferous, mixed and broad-leaf
forests types divided in 212 categories of forests dominated by arbor and 36
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categories dominated by bamboo. The shrub forest variety is more complex with
main categories amounting to 113 sub-types. Among them, 35 categories are
mainly distributed in high mountains and sub-high-mountains and suitable for
low temperature, high wind, aridity and accumulated permanent to semi-
permanent snow, exemples of which are ever-green coniferous shrub and
deciduous broad-leaf shrub. China also records 55 categories of warm
temperature deciduous shrub as well as further 20 categories of sub-tropical
ever and deciduous shrubs lands. The mangrove forest in China is the marsh
forest in the tropical coastal area, with mainly 18 categories.

48. The national report underlines that China undertakes a strong
afforestation action plan. For exemple, according to China's Action Plan for
Environmental Protection, it will have additional afforestation area of 35.9
million hectares and closure of 8.98 million hectares from 1991 to 2000.
During the ninth five-year plan period (1996-2000), 14.87 million hectares for
afforestation and 3.72 million hectares for closure will be added, with
additional area of forest reaching 13.73 million hectares. According to the
plan, the total area of afforestation will be increased to 57.61 million
hectares, which will result in an increase in the national timber growth from
275 million meters in the mid-1980’s to 345 million cubic meters at the end of
this century. To reduce the pressure of deforestation and timber production,
the government of China decided that bases with a production area of 20
million hectares of rapid-growth timbers will be built nationwide.

49. The Government of China is working on the establishment a national
network of nature reserves of complete types, reasonable distribution, proper
area sound construction and management and good benefits. By 2000, the total
number of nature reserves will amount to 1000 (140-150 national ones), the
area of nature reserves account for 9% or so of the total land area of the
country.

50. Since 1993, national investigation has been made towards the enforcement
of regulations related to the protection of wild animals and plants. It is
stated that China National Office for Management of Import and Export of
Endangered Species investigated and punished in collaboration with the
enforcement department the sales of rhino horns, tiger bones and Tibetan
antelopes, the hunting of Asian elephants, the smuggling of elephant tusks,
musk, butterflies, etc.

51. Also, it is planned that the total area of national nature reserves,
scenic spots and forest parks will increase to 105 million hectares,
accounting for 10% of the total land area of the country. The percentage is
planned to rise to 13% by 2010. The mid-term goal for 2001-2010 of the
National Planning for Ecological Construction is to increase the forest
coverage to 17.5% with an additional forest area of 19 million hectares and to
increase the area of forest and wild animals and plants reserves to 70.68
million hectares, accounting for 7.36% as well as to increase the area of
forest parks to 19 million hectares, accounting for 1.98% of the total land
area of the country.

Colombia

52. The continental land-mass of Colombia totals 1,141,748 sq km, of which
532,00 sq km are natural woodland (47%). The principal biomes are the humid
tropical woodlands (378,000 sq km), the savannah flatlands (105,000 sq km),
alluvial woodlands (95,000 sq km), Andean woodland (45,000 sq. km) and lowland
woods and amazon catingales (36,000 sq km).
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53. The national report states that there are no reliable statistics on the
amount of forest cleared every year, nor on current trends. However, it has
been estimated that one third of Colombian primary forest has been lost with
corresponding changes to the landscape. The causes for clearance are, in order
of importance: 73.3% for expansion of agriculture and colonization; 11 7% for
timber; 11% for firewood; 2% by forest fires and 2% for illegal crops. Some
evaluations have also mentioned that this has been aggravated by institutional
weakness, i.e in the forestry sector, some 42% of activities could be illegal.
The weakness in the observance of existing environmental legislation is partly
responsible for the deterioration of natural resources. Some evaluations
have mentioned that it is particularly true in forestry, where 42% of
activities are illegal.

54. The Government of Colombia developed some measures to help in restoring
degraded ecosystems and threatened species. For example, the Statute for the
Protection of Animals, which bans the hunting of wild animals nation-wide,
except for scientific or research purposes, or the Restoration Certificates
(CIF) is incentive to promote the establishment and maintenance of forests for
protection and production. The CIF covers all new forestry projects
implemented in areas suited to the growing of trees and intended to use native
and introduced species mainly for timber, and other products such as essential
oils, latex, resin and gum. There are also a number of tax incentives to
stimulate investment in the adoption of clean technologies, the conservation
of strategic ecosystems, reforestation and conservation, amongst others.

55. Colombia has several different types of protected areas and currently
has 34 Nature Parks, 8 Sanctuaries of Flora and Fauna and 2 National Nature
Reserves. They total 9,045,404 hectares, or 8% of Colombia's land area, of
which much is forested.

Cuba

56. Cuba holds a great diversity of ecosystems; from arid and dry lands to
tropical forests. However, forests occupy only 6 % of the land,, as 75% of the
territory is constituted by grasslands, 18% by mountains and the remaining 4%
by coastal wetlands. The Cuban platform is divided into three categories:
submerged plains, elevations and valleys, submerged plains extend from 1 to 40
or 50 meters deep covered by sediment. The best represented ecosystems in the
coastal areas are the mangroves which occupies 26% of the total forest area
of the country and which represent 6% of the national territory.

57. At the beginning of the century, forests were reduced to 53.2% of its
original cover due to the development of cattle and agriculture. By 1959 this
increased to only remaining 14% forest cover. Since then and due to
reforestation programmes, it has been possible to revert this process to over
19%.

Ecuador

58. Ecuador is considered as one of the richest countries in the world in
terms of plant and animal diversity, including forest biological diversity;
with only 0.2% of the world’s terrestrial area it contains 10% of all known
species of plants on the planet. Based on the patterns of local distribution
in the flora, it has been calculated that Ecuador has between 20 and 25
thousand species of vascular plants of which estimating that 20% are endemic.
Lowland ecosystems contain approximately 6,300 vascular plants of which 20%
are endemic.
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59. While mountains are a rich biogeographic region with different types of
ecosystems, one particular area of great biodiversity (according to N. Myers
classification) is localized in the region of La Costa, in the eastern
mountain ranges of the Andes and Western Amazon. In these regions the biggest
and best preserved rainforest is found, including rain forests, marsh forests,
flooded forests.

60. Deforestation is the biggest threat to the palms of the Amazonic Region,
as well as excessive exploitation that has seriously reduced different
species. In the mountain ranges most of primary forests have disappeared due
to logging as well as overgrazing. All these justify implementation of in-situ
and ex-situ conservation as well as conservation research projects.

European Community

61. The European Community (EC) contains of two types of forest biomes:
boreal and temperate forests, including Meditarranean formations. However a
number of overseas dependent territories also fall within the European
Community. Many of them (e.g. the French départements et Territoires d’outre-
mer) are home to a wide range of forests ecosystems and species that are
totally different from those formations of the rest of the Community, and are
generally tropical. For example, the biodiversity of the Pacific islands and
Atolls of French Polynesia and New Caledonia is of global significance, and
substantially more diverse than that of most of Europe. In the EU dependent
territories, large areas of natural tropical forests can be found such as in
French Guyana. On the other hand, examples of intact natural forest ecosystems
on the European continent are extremely rare (or may even be considered to be
non-existent, once the effects of remote human influences such as airborne
pollution are considered). Natural ecosystems have been modified to varying
extents by the activities of humankind, and the resulting semi-natural (human-
modified) ecosystems themselves add to the biodiversity found in any
particular area of the Community. The maintenance of many of these ecosystems
has intrinsic value for biodiversity and depends on continued human input and
management.

Fiji

62. Forests in Fiji can be broadly divided into four very generalized types
of vegetation that correlate primarily with rainfall: wet, intermediate, dry
zone and coastal forests. However, a great number of forest types within the
more general 'wet zone vegetation' description can be distinguished based on
species associations which have been largely determined by environmental
factors such as aspect, slope, soils and cyclones. Berry and Howard (1973)
described 45 different forest types during an inventory of Fiji's timber
resources. In addition, mangrove forests are of major importance on the
islands. The present best estimate is that approximately 42,000 ha remain.

63. Coastal littoral vegetation is very similar, both in general aspect and
in component taxa, to that found in similar environments throughout the
tropical Pacific. Trees, shrubs, vines and herbs that characterize the beach
and volcanic and limestone rocky shore flora have, with very few exceptions,
easy means of dispersal and establishment. However, undisturbed coastal
littoral forest remains only on some isolated islands where mangrove formation
are still important.

64. The dry zones of Fiji are found on the leeward coasts and extend from
sea level up to about 450m. These lands were formerly covered with distinctive
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dry zone forests and scrublands. Remnants of the original forest still occur
at higher elevations, but those at lower elevations are exceedingly rare and
often confined to sheltered ravines. They have been isolated sufficiently long
for a slight degree of taxonomic endemism to have become apparent (Thaman
1996).On both Viti Levu and Vanua Levu, much of the area once covered by dry
zone forest has been converted for sugar cane farming.

65. Wet zone vegetation consists primarily of rain forest and it is found on
the windward sides of the larger islands and on some highland areas of the
leeward dry zone. The Fijian rain forest is characterised by having a
comparatively large number of species of diverse families. It supports many
lianas, ferns and epiphytes including orchids. Elevations in Fiji are not high
enough to break the continuity of the rain forest, and many species have a
range extending from near sea level to the highest elevations. It is a notable
but hitherto little mentioned and poorly documented component of the Fijian
rain forest.

66. There is no systematic establishment of protected areas in Fiji. Fiji’s
established protected areas system is presented as weak and rudimentary and
one which was not selected on ecological grounds and whose legislative backing
is insufficient to ensure long term security. In summary , as of 1992, there
were: six Natural Reserves totalling 5,719 ha. – twenty-four Protected forest
Forest Reserves totalling approximately 33,200 ha. Only Nature Reserves can be
considered to have biodiversity conservation significance, Forest Reserves
being almost completely utilised for Mahogany Plantation.

67. Although the Koroyanitu Conservation Area has no legal designation, it
represents the most ambitious biodiversity conservation initiative yet
attempted in Fiji. It consists of an area of 25,000 ha. of upland forest over
600 m. belonging to 50 landowning units residing in 13 different villages. The
forest is one of the last remaining intact areas of tropical mountain forest
in west Viti Levu.

68. Habitat loss (effectively forest loss) remains the most serious threat
to Fiji's endemic terrestrial fauna and flora. Deforestation in Fiji is
moderate but continuing. Since the mid 1960's an estimated 90-140,000 ha (11-
16%) of the nations forests have been converted to non-forest land use
(Watling & Chape 1992). Of major conservation significance is the increasing
fragmentation of the forestry estate.

Finland

69. The forest cover in Finland totals 23 million hectares (68%).
Biogeographically, most of Finland belongs to the boreal coniferous forest
zone. Ecosystems of particular importance include the forests of the boreal
coniferous zone; the Baltic basin of brackish seawater with its shoreline and
coastal zones; northern mires and lakes; and the entire subarctic timber line.
The forests of Finland differ appreciably from natural forests, due to slash-
and-burn farming methods, tar burning and shipbuilding in earlier centuries,
as well as dimension felling and forestry methods adopted in the early part of
this century.

70. The forested land under statutory protection and ratified conservation
programmes is 1.5 million hectares. This accounts for 6.6 % of Finland 's
total area of forested land. The majority of these protected forests grow in
less productive terrain than average. More than half of Finland's protected
forests are over 200 years old, but in southern Finland, only 15% of the
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forests under statutory protection are over 150 years old. In the south, an
estimated 10,000 hectares of old-growth forest and other natural woodlands are
protected.

71. The total number of endangered species in Finland is estimated at 1,692
species. About half of all Finnish species and half of all endangered species
(about 700 species) live in forests. More than half of the endangered forest
species are native to herb-rich forests, while another large group thrive only
in old-growth forests.

72. Finland's old-growth forests are now highly valuable sites of protection
due to their intrinsic value and their reduced range. The three decisions-in-
principle taken by the Council of State on the protection of old-growth
forests, which totals 342,800 hectares have marked a vital step forward in
forest protection. Protection of old-growth forest has been intensified
particularly in the central and northern boreal zones, where relatively
extensive expanses of biologically diverse forests have survived. When the
programme is complete, roughly 2.9 million hectares of Finland's forests and
wasteland will be protected (11.3% of total land area).

Germany

73. Germany lies within the Central European summer-green broadleaf zone.
The areas of forest cover and the biological diversity of woodlands were
reduced, in some places dramatically, by medieval forest clearing and over-
exploitation, which continued up to the beginning of the 19th century.
Nowadays, 30% of the surface area - significantly more than 150 years ago - is
covered by forest and woodland. Forests are home to a relatively high
proportion of semi-natural biotopes. Fostered by forest management, forests
tend to contain stands of different area and typea, which alternate both
spatially and temporally.

74. The anthropogenic biotopes also include many of the heaths, coppice and
composite forests, oligotrophic grasslands and marshes usually considered
valuable in terms of their special diversity, which mainly emerged from semi-
natural forests as a result of particular management practices, over-
exploitation or clearing. Germany can boast a major proportion both of certain
habitats that are typical of Europe's major regions (e.g. the Central European
beech forests) and also of globally unique ecosystems (Wadden Sea).

75. Of the 3,200 vascular plant species native to Germany, half grow in
forests and woods and about a quarter are primarily located there. Broadleaf
and mixed forests on high-alkaline sites are particularly rich in species.
With as many as 340 flowering plant species, these forest types may contain a
comparatively high number of species, even rivalling dry grasslands, which
harbour 372 species. Around 1,500 species of fungi live on dead trees and
rotting wood.

76. In Germany, the number of animal species and their respective density of
individuals is higher in forests than in any other terrestrial habitat. Some
6,800 species of fauna can be found in beech forests alone, 1,800 of which are
closely tied to this particular habitat. A high proportion of insect species
are dependent on woodlands. For instance, two thirds of the native beetle
species live in forest habitats, nearly 20% of which depend on dead trees and
rotting wood. .
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77. Deciduous and mixed woodlands now cover 56% of the total forested area
in Germany. The remaining 44% is given over to coniferous monoculture, in
which less than 10% of the stand is made up of other species. War-induced
clear-cutting led to large-scale reforestation with spruce and pine,
especially in the post-war years when there was a shortage of other seeds and
saplings.

78. Existing numbers of wild plant and animal species have fallen
especially over the last 50 years. This is made clear by the Red Lists, i.e.
inventories, compiled by various institutions, of species that are extinct, no
longer sighted or considered to be endangered (taken from those species that
occurred in Germany around 1850). However, woodland-based species are
generally less endangered than species dependent on other ecosystems. Examples
of the former are ferns and flowering plants or silvicolous amphibians and
many tree-nesting bird species. Those species specialised in old growth and
dead wood represent an exception, since they suffer from the unfavourable age
structure of the forests.

79. Pollutant and nutrient inputs into the forests currently exceed the
amount that can be tolerated in the long run. This is impairing the vitality
of woodland ecosystems and particularly particularly damaging for certain
species (bark-associated mosses, lichen, mycorrhiza fungi, soil organisms).
The artificial regulation of rivers and streams, the draining of marshlands,
the practice of open-cast lignite mining and the lowering of the water-table
have, in many places, led to the loss of now rare riparian, fen and marshland
forests and other woodlands heavily dependent on groundwater.

80. The major aforestation programmes of recent centuries largely relied on
spruce and pine, since these were robust enough to cope with the degraded
conditions of cleared areas, and there was always plenty of propagation
material available from these types. In some areas trees were also planted
which were unsuitable in terms of species and origins. Excessive game
populations pre-sent a regional danger to the process of natural rejuvenation.
Pollutant and nutrient inputs place a burden on genetic variety. All these
factors affect the genetic variety of forest trees by initiating an
anthropogenic process of selection. Consequently, genetic variety is
especially depleted in the areas strongly affected by these factors.

81. The proportion of the total forest cover given over to Natural Forest
Reserves throughout Germany comes to approx. 0.2%. No forestry measures at all
are carried out in a total area of 83,000 ha of forest cover (Woodland
Protection Areas under forest legislation and parts of Nature Conservation
Areas, National Parks and Biosphere Reserves). There are also Woodland
Protection Areas in which forest management is geared to specific protection
goals. Among other things, these serve to preserve historical forms of
woodland and rare forest communities.

Guyana

82. Guyna contains the following types of forest ecosystems: (i) moist
lowland; (ii) dry evergreen scrub; (iii) white sand forest; (iv) brown sand
forest; (v) swamp; (vi) lower montane; and vi) montane. Guyana ranks among the
top five most forested countries in the world.

83. The national report referring to FAO figures indicates a net
deforestation rate in Guyana is zero. Of the Guyana total area (215,000 square
kilometers), the larger part (about 78 %) is covered by natural forest, 17%
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consists of savannah and scrub, and 5% comprises areas under cultivation,
settlement or that was cleared of forest. The rest of the coastal plain
consists of mangrove forests and swamps. The former constitute the forest type
which is the most threatened of the country. The medium term targets for
biodiversity conservation and institutional strengthening in Guyana is to
maintain natural forest cover above 60% of the total area.

84. Guyana’s financial commitment to the conservation and sustainable
management of global biodiversity is significant. The dedication of 360,000 ha
of pristine forest towards an international programme for research on
sustainable management of forests was made, with the need for developing
methods for conservation in mind.

India

85. While not stating if that concerns forests specifically, the national
report states that systematic surveys of flora and fauna of the country
covering all the ecosystems started with the establishment of the Botanical
Survey of India in 1890 and the Zoological Survey of India in 1916. Seventy
per cent of the country’s land area has been surveyed and around 45,000
species of micro-organisms and plants and 81,000 species of animals have been
described to date.

86. The importance of Project Tiger should be underlined although this
species is not a specific forest dependant. An all-India tiger census
conducted in 1972 revealed that there were only 1,827 tigers in the country as
against an estimated 40,000 at the turn of the century. Therefore, the
Government of India launched Project Tiger in 1973 with the support of WWF-
International. The 1993 census placed the tiger population at 3750. A new
tiger census has been initiated in 1997.

87. Among the major causes of deforestation and forest degradation, rapid
growth of Indian population has resulted in extensive demands of goods,
including food, fodder, fibre and fuelwood.

88. The system of Protected Areas in India has been periodically reviewed
and strengthened. The total area was 146,000 sq. km up to 1993. To prevent
decline in forest areas, the Forest Conservation Act, 1980 was declared, with
the objectives of checking indiscriminate diversion of Forest lands in States
for non-forestry purpose. It is stated that when diversion of forest lands is
allowed, this is subjected to stringent environmental/ecological safeguards
including compensatory afforestation measures.

89. Implementation of the Forest (Conservation) Act, 1980, amended in 1988
has reduced the annual rate of diversion of forest lands for non forestry
purposes to 16,000 hectares a year, compared with 150,000 hectares per year
prior to 1980.

Japan

90. Forests occupy 67.0% of the national land, and take an important role as
a habitat of wildlife. Forests in Japan consist of natural forests (26.9%) of
secondary forests including woody hills nearby cities (35.9%) and of remaining
of the planted forests such as Japanese Cedar or Japanese Cypress (37.2%).

91. Natural forests in Japan include various types of forests; coniferous
forests or coniferous and broad-leaved mixing forests in the boreal or alpine
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zone, deciduous broad-leaved forests in the temperate zone, evergreen forests
in warm temperate zone or subtropical zone. The large-scale natural forests is
only found in Hokkaido region and occupy 59.5% of total natural forests in
Japan, and there are some natural forests of nearly the same scale in the
mountain sides of the Northeastern and Central region of Honshu and in the
Southwest Islands. In other parts of Japan, natural forests are only remaining
distributed in alpine areas or solitary islands as smaller scale and
fragmentarily.

92. The natural forests or tidal flats have decreased nationwide due to the
alteration of natural environment from development activities carried out
especially during the era of rapid growth of Japanese economy after World War
II, and the habitat for wildlife has been deteriorated by the contamination
and pollution caused through urbanization, etc. Rare species such as plants
have increasingly been over-exploited. Furthermore, the decrease of
utilization of products in woody hills nearby cities is threatening the living
and growing of wildlife which depends on such environment. As a result, many
species have a threatened status at present in Japan.

93. Recent findings show that the state of the forest area in Japan has been
decreasing only slightly as a whole. Detailed data show that the secondary and
natural forests have been decreasing and the planted forests have been
slightly increasing. There are also some secondary forests that the vegetation
succession has proceeded due to the decrease of human intervention and the
various conditions which have been conserved through human activities such as
gathering fuel are being diminished in such forests.

94. The National Forests cover about 30% of total forest area and are
categorized into four types by their principal function; i.e. Land
Conservation Forest, Nature Conservation Forest, Recreation and Welfare Forest
and Timber Production Forest. The management priority of Nature Conservation
Forest is given to conservation of natural environment which, in principle,
are devoid of any forestry work. About 19% of the total national forests,
about 1,410,000ha, are designated as Nature Conservation Forest (as of April
1997).

Mozambique

95. Mozambique is characterized by a wide diversity of ecosystems including
many different woodland/forest types. Miombo woodland is the most extensive
vegetation type and dominates in the north and centre of the country, Dominant
tree species are often mixed with a wide diversity of other plant species.
Although mapped as a single vegetation unit, the reality is much more complex
and many different types of miombo woodland can be distinguished based on
species composition and structure.

96. The second most extensive vegetation type is mopane woodland occurring
in the Limpopo-Save area and upper Zambezi Valley dominated by the tree
species mopane. Other commonly occurring tree species include Adansonia
("imbondeiro" or quanzensis ("chamfuta") and large areas of Acacia woodland
occur in the more arid areas of southern and central Mozambique.

97. Sixteen broad vegetation types that can be recognized in Mozambique
although at more detailed scale many more subtypes can be distinguished.

98. The sandy soils of south-eastern coastal Mozambique are characterized by
the presence of sublittoral forest, woodland (and grassland). This area is now



UNEP/CBD/COP/5/INF/18
Page 18

/...

recognized for the high levels of biodiversity and endemism and falls within a
recognized Centre of Plant Diversity (the Maputaland Centre of Endemism).

99. Littoral thicket and forest dunes and Mimusops occurs on the high
parabolic dunes of southern Mozambique and the smaller dunes of central and
northern Mozambique. Mangrove forests are floristically well developed in the
northern and central sectors of the coast and less so along the southern
sector.

100. Exceptionally well-developed moist forests occur on the Cheringoma
Plateau between the Rift Valley and the coast north of Beira. These forest
formations are considered to have some of the highest production potential in
Mozambique. Small "islands" of Afromontane habitats comprising moist forests
and montane grasslands occur along the eastern border with Zimbabwe and Malawi
where the Mozambican plains rise up sharply to the western rim of the great
southern African plateau. These areas are recognized for their high levels of
biodiversity and endemism. Interesting conifer forests formations occur at
higher altitudes, whilst at lower attitudes moist evergreen forests Khaya,
occur.

101. Due to the long period of internal conflict that affected much of the
country little or no botanical surveys were carried out between 1980 and 1994.
Many ecosystems are poorly documented, especially the woodlands and forests
northern Mozambique and the Afromontane areas.

102. Based on the forestry maps and preliminary forest inventory a total of
19,160,000 hectares has been identified as high and medium density forests
with the potential for forest production mainly in the northern and central
provinces.

103. In the absence of baseline data, there is little accurate information
regarding trends in biodiversity and process/activities threatening
biodiversity. The commercial harvesting of fuelwood is known to have a major
impact on woodlands and forests especially in the vicinity of major urban
areas. However, the precise rate of removal of woody cover is not known.

104. The trends in wildlife populations at a national level is not known
neither. Recent surveys carried out in protected areas since the signing of
the Peace Accord have shown massive declines in large mammal populations in
most protected areas with the exception of Niassa Reserve in northern
Mozambique.

105. Approximately 7% of the national territory comprises National Parks and
Wildlife Reserves. However, the wildlife in most protected areas has been
decimated and the infrastructure largely destroyed. With the onset of peace
great efforts are being made to rehabilitate these wildlife sanctuaries which
will provide new opportunities for conservation of biodiversity and tourism.
The rehabilitation of Mozambique’s protected area network is the cornerstone
of the Nation Forest Wildlife Policy and Strategy (Department of Forestry and
Wildlife).

106. Commercial harvesting of fuelwood is having a major impact an woodlands
and forests especially those in the vicinity of major urban areas (for example
Maputo City). However, the precise rate of removal of woody cover is not
known.
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Nepal

107. The country has about 54 percent of the total area under some sort of
vegetation cover, of which 37% are covered by forests. Of the 193
biogeographic provinces recognized worldwide in Udvardy’s classification, only
three provinces are known to occur in Nepal. They are Himalayan highlands
within the Palaearctic realm, Indo-Gange monsoon forests within the Indo
Malayan realm, and Bengalian rainforest representing the later realm. A total
of 118 ecosystems with 75 vegetation types and 35 forest types have been
identified in different physiographic zones in these realms. This provides
habitats for species of both Indo-Malayan and Palaearctic realms, including
endemic Himalayan flora and fauna.

108. In Nepal, unregulated hunting, illegal poaching, consumption of forest
products, and conversion of wild habitats to farm land etc. are responsible
for the loss of several wild species without knowing their medicinal and
intrinsic values for socioeconomic benefits. The Biodiversity Profile Project
1995, an undertaking of Nepal Government with the assistance of the Government
of the Netherlands, published the Red Data Book of the Fauna of Nepal
containing information on wild species which are threatened with local
extinction. It revealed that some 56 species of mammals (31 percent), 226
species of bird (27 percent), 25 species of reptiles (25 percent), 9 species
of amphibians (21 percent 35 species of fishes (19 percent), and 142 species
of butterflies (22 percent) of the total reported species are vulnerable
through habitat destruction. Three species of mammals, the hog, the Indian
chevrotain, and the cheetah are now believed to be extinct from Nepal.
Similarly, the habitats for 200 species of birds, 10 species of mammals and 20
species of reptiles and amphibians are believed severely affected. This
scenario clearly reflects the disturbance to habitat forest ecosystems of wild
animals.

109. The larger number of deep valleys and the considerable vertical
extension of the Nepal Himalaya has contributed to the formation of many
isolated localities which may have favored speciation over the years. Thirty-
eight types of ecosystems are represented in protected areas network alone
(national parks, wildlife reserves and conservation areas).

110. Biodiversity conservation is also conducted outside the protected areas
in the government-managed (national) forests and the farm land. The present
policy of handing over the parts of national forests to the community forest
user groups has been instrumental in conserving biological species in mixed
forests. The forests, locally called community forests, are also serving as
the gene pool for indigenous plant and animal species as the local people
themselves prepare operational forest management plans and protect the
endangered and/or threatened plants and animals found within these areas.
Conservation policies and legislation are effectively enforced in Nepal’s 8
national parks, 4 wildlife reserves, 1 hunting reserve and 3 conservation
areas and forest area covering all 75 districts.

Norway

111. Norwegian forests are part of the boreal coniferous forest belt that
encircles the North Pole. As a result of the wide variations in climate and
growing conditions from north to south in the country and from sea level to
the mountains, Norway’s forests include many different communities. These are
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mainly broad-leaved and coniferous woodlands. Several types of Norwegian
forest are found nowhere else in Europe. About 37 per cent of the total area
of Norway excluding Svalbard is forested. About half of this is used for
commercial forestry. About half of the estimated 40 000 species of plants and
animals found in Norway are associated with forest, and forest ecosystems are
extremely important component of Norway's biological diversity. Current
knowledge also indicates that about half the 1839 species on the Norwegian
list of endangered and rare species are associated with forest.

112. Norway still has relatively large areas of almost untouched wilderness,
rich biological resources and thriving populations of most species that are
naturally found in the country. However, despite extensive conservation
measures and positive developments in certain areas, there have been serious
losses of various types of ecosystems during the last fifty years. These
include large continuous areas of natural habitat, untouched highly productive
coniferous forest, mires and wetlands and swamp forests. There has been
substantial commercial utilization of forest resources in Norway for several
hundred years. An active and purposeful forest policy has resulted in the
restoration of forest areas, and both the extent of such areas and their
productivity have increased substantially in the last 60 to 70 years. Long-
range transport of pollutants (for example acid rain), irreversible
developments in forested areas, the construction of power lines, and to some
extent hydroelectric developments have led to the reduction of the area of
forest in certain parts of the country during this period.

113. The area of virgin forest has been reduced to less than 0.5 per cent of
the total forested area of the country. The national report notes that
forestry is an important factor that adversely affects forest ecosystems.
Forestry influences both the structure of forest landscapes and biological
diversity through felling, drainage, soil preparation, the construction of
forestry tracks and afforestation, and sometimes introduction of alien
species. Road building, growing traffic, tourism, building of holiday cabins
and the development of tourist facilities are among factors which impact on
biological diversity in general and on forest biological diversity in Norway.
As an example, the total length of public roads and forestry tracks in Norway
is about 200 000 km, of which public roads account for about 90 000 km.

Russian Federation

114. In Russia, forest land occupy about 69 % of the total Russian lands.
Approximately 78 % of these forests are located in Asian Russia and only 22 %
in its European part. The major biomes found within Russian borders are:
tundra, temperate zone coniferous forests and temperate zone broad-leaved
forests. Russia possesses approximately 26% of all world’s unexploited forests
(3 448 thousand square km). The following types of forest ecosystems are found
: (i) forest tundra; (ii) northern, central and southern taiga; (iii) larch
and thin forests; (iv) mixed coniferous; (v) broad-leaved forests; and (vi)
forest steppe. The following number of known forest-dependent plant and animal
species: 847 trees and shrubs, 1,438 grass and small shrubbery, 212 fungi, 127
mammals, 158 birds occur in Russia.

115. The biodiversity of Russia is dictated by the high landscape diversity
present throughout its main zonal ecosystems: polar deserts, arctic and
subarctic tundras, forest tundra, northern, central and southern taiga, larch
forests and thin forests, mixed coniferous and broad-leaved forests, broad-
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leaved forests, forest steppe, grasslands, moderately dry and dry steppes,
semiarid and arid regions, intrazonal ecosystems marshes, and oligotrophic,
mesotrophic and eutrophic swamps, floodplain meadows and forests; various
mountain ecosystems (forest, steppe, grassland, tundra, nivalic and
petrophilic).

116. The Boreal coniferous forests biome is common for flatlands and
mountains of European Russia and Siberia and has monotonous vegetation layer
consisting of merely 2 or 3 tree species: spruce (abies, P. obovata), fir tree
(Abies sibirica), cedar (sibirica), pine tree or larch (Larix). Diversity of
taïga landscapes is dictated by a lot of factors: paleogeographic,
geochemical, climatic and biogeographic.

117. The Department for Biodiversity Conservation (Russian Federation
Committee on Environmental Protection) has prepared a list of rare and
endangered animals of Russia for a new edition of the Red Data Book. It
includes 65 mammal species, 123 species of birds, 20 reptiles, 8 amphibians,
44 fish, 13 worms, 44 mollusks, 94 insects.Their conservation and reproduction
are carried out in-situ (in zapovedniks, national parks, zakazniks) and ex-
situ (in zoos, botanic gardens, breeding farms, arboreta). Yet, a lot of
species fall out of various forms of protection and that is why it is still
necessary to expand a network of protected areas and set up special breeding
centers for rare species breeding focused on their introduction into the wild.

118. The territory of Russia comprises the following number of forest-
dependent plant and animal species: 847 trees and shrubs, 1,438 grass and
small shrubbery, 212 fungi, 127 mammals, 158 birds. Most of Russian protected
areas are located in the forest zone.

119. A major risk factor for 85% of the so far unexploited Russian forests is
timber harvesting as well as fires, prospecting and extraction of mineral
resources. Large boreal forest massifs threatened with degradation are
situated along the Russian/Finnish border ("Green Belt of Carelia"). Among the
other important causes of deforestation and forest degradation, fires play an
important part as well as pest and forest disease and atmospheric deposition
on forest vegetation .

120. A system of protected natural areas encompassing all natural zones and
principal mountain massifs has been being in place in Russia for more than 80
years. The ecosystems of Russia are conserved in 95 zapovedniks and 31
national parks. In addition, there are several thousands of protected areas
with restricted natural resources use. However their distribution over the
country lacks uniformity and they do not reflect overall natural diversity of
ecosystems and landscapes. In the near future, it seemed that it will become
difficult to set aside a representative system of protected areas inNorth
Eurasia.

Seychelles

121. According to the national report, it is estimated that the total forest
area of Mahé, Praslin, Curieuse, La Digue and Silhouette islands (Seychelles
main islands) is 17 600 ha, or about 78% of their land area. Twenty percent of
the forests are within National Parks or other protected areas. The other
islands of Seychelles are estimated to have additional 23 000 ha of forests of
which nearly 15 000 ha are within National Parks or other protected areas, i.e
the area of forest land on Mahé is 11 740 ha of which 2 980 ha are located
inside the Morne Seychellois National Park.
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122. Of the total supply of wood and wood products no more than a quarter is
met by domestic supply, while more than ¾ is imported. Area of deforestation
in the Seychelles are forests deforested is as following: Curieuse (30 ha); La
Digue (0 ha); Silhoutte (0 ha); Praslin (270 ha); Mahe (40 ha).

Thailand

123. In Thailand, forest ecosystems are classified according to their
different geographical features into either evergreen or deciduous forests
which are sub-divided into 11 sub-types: (i) wet evergreen forests, or
rainforests; (ii) dry evergreen; (iii) mountain evergreen forests; (iv)
coniferous forests; (v) mixed deciduous forests; (vi) deciduous dipterocarp
forests; (vii) scrub forests; (viii) grasslands (although sharing similar
ecological features as scrub forests); (viiii) mangrove forests; (x) beach
forests and; (xi) peat swamp forests. Within these eleven forest sub-types
there is great biological diversity; for example, the Thai wet evergreen
forests (or rainforests) include approximately 11 index tree species (with
dipterocarps as dominant species), 8 bamboo species and over 100 species of
mushroom and fungi are found. They are known as habitats for various kind of
terrestial vertebrates including 338 known species of birds, 53 known species
of reptiles and 53 known species of amphibians.

124. In effort to conserve little of what remaining of the natural forests,
the Royal Forest Department banned forest concession in all natural forest
lands in 1989. However, considerable forest lands have still been lost every
year since due largely to illegal logging. Several protected widlife and
plants have also been overexploited and collected to satisfy local and
international markets. Many of these wildlife and are increasingly obtained
from protected areas. For example, full trucks load of orchids have been
reported to be collected from Phu Luang Wildlife Sanctuary on a regular basis
and become easily accessible to buyers at several weekend markets.
Insufficient manpower to control trade of protected wildlife and plants has
meant that effective control of the illegal trade remain virtually unfeasible

Viet Nam

125. At the time when the report was written, a project for protected area
expansion was being under consideration by the Government. This project would
increase the 87 existing protected areas of 952.822 hectares (or covering 3%
of the national land area) to 101 protected areas of 2.297 571 hectares
(accounting for 7% of the national land area). However, the report does not
indicate to what extent these planned protected areas include forests.

126. During the 1990’s natural cover which dropped to 28.2 percent of the
territorial area and because of the roles that natural forests play in the
protection of living environment in general and in the conservation of
biodiversity in particular, the Government decided to gradually reduce the
production of wood exploited in the natural forests.

127. Coupled with the measure on reducing logging from the natural forests,
the Government has enforced the substitution of wood by other materials, the
halt of timber based commodity exports, encouraged the consumption of fuel
substitutes rather than firewood and the utilization of planted forest
products.

128. The mangrove system of the provinces of Ca Mau and Soc Trang has been
over- exploited by shrimp culture and wetrice farming. During a period of 5
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years, the areas of mangrove forests were reduced from 73,500 hectares in 1990
to 34,700 hectares in 1995 (accounting for about 40% of the 1990 area of
mangrove forests).

129. In order to rehabilitate the over-exploited mangrove forest system, the
Government of Viet Nam has approved the implementation of a socio- economic
development project with the goals of aiming at rehabilitating the lost forest
areas, planting the nearshore watershed protection belt of 27,028 hectares,
and building up a buffer zone of 23,708 hectares for purposes of human
settlement stabilization and sustainable agriculture development including
shrimp cultures, by giving the technical guidance to local farmers. Within the
framework of the project, investments are given to five protected areas of
wetlands with a migratory bird community.

130. During the period of 1976-1990, the areas of evergreen broad leaved and
semi deciduous forests declined rapidly. In 1976, the area of these forests
was 8,337,700 hectares, but it dropped to 5,759,500 hectares by 1990. These
types of forests have the richest level of biological diversity in Viet Nam.

131. Since 1991, the rate of natural forest loss has slowed to one fourth
compared to that of previous decades. The Government has launched a
reforestation programme in the watershed protection forest lands and around
protected areas, some 200.000 to 250.000 hectares are now being afforested
each year. In November 1997, the National Assembly of Viet-Nam passed a
national programme on reforestation of 5 million hectares of barren land for
the period from 1998 to 2015. This strategic policy of Viet Nam should
contribute to the recovery of the living environment in general, and to the
conservation of significant biodiversity values across the country.

132. Since 1991, the Government has approved a national 5 years programme of
review of forest resources, by establishing about 1500 monitoring stations
throughout the country in order to track changes in the forest resources as
well as to assess changes in the terrestrial biological resources. This
programme has helped the state management agencies to follow and make
necessary conservation decisions. A lot of valuable medicinal herb or plant
species is also under threat.

III. CONCLUSION

146. There is a great variety on how the first national reports describe
forest biological diversity both in the level of detailed facts and figures
available and in terms of style and information content. Some reports deal
more thoroughly with the issues of status and trends of forest biological
diversity, including the issues of deforestation and forest degradation. In
reporting on trends of forest biological diversity and the main causes of
deforestation and forest degradation Parties cite many causes of diversity
loss, however, it is significant that forestry (i.e wood exploitation) and
modern agriculture (i.e conversion of forest into temporary pasture or land
for modern agriculture) are frequently cited as the most important causes of
loss of forest biological diversity. Significant other causes of deforestation
and forest degradation mentioned in the reports include land use (urban
development), road building, mining, building of hydraulic facilities
(construction of dams), extraction of oil, gas and other mineral resources,
cattle grazing, water erosion, poverty, communications, fires, pest and forest
disease, and disastrous effects of atmospheric deposition.
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147. While a complete knowledge of the status of forest ecosystems remains
fragmentary, a reasonably good knowledge on large forest species is available
in most of the national reports, in particular those species of trees, birds
and mammals that occur in forests. However, less information is available
about the precise distribution of species, and even less about the population
status of the vast majority of these. Knowledge of other vertebrate groups
such as reptiles and amphibians and of most groups of higher plants is even
more limited. Moreover, most species of forest invertebrates, fungi and
microorganisms are scarcely known scientifically (though some reports provide
some information). The huge size of the gaps in the current knowledge of
species and particularly in fully understanding their roles in maintaining
critical ecosystem processes and functions makes the precautionary approach to
their conservation and sustainable use particularly relevant. The adoption of
the ecosystem approach to the management of our forest systems will
significantly improve our ability to sustain biological diversity while we
improve our knowledge of the components and functioning of these complex
ecological systems.

148. Forest biological diversity will be one of the items for in-depth
consideration at the sixth meeting of the Conference of the Parties. In order
to prepare a more comprehensive synthesis of the information contained in
national reports, as well as to facilitate better and easier use, it is
necessary to ensure the second round of national reports provide information
on the status and trends of forest biological diversity in as consistent a
manner as possible. An agreement on a common and clear format for future
reporting is now required.

-----


